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Greetings

[image: image1.wmf]Welcome to the fourth issue of the newsletter of the South Dublin Allotments Association. The Association is an organisation open to membership for all those who support allotments in the South Dublin County Council area.

Report from the chair:
The committee has continued to work diligently on behalf of the membership since our last newsletter in Autumn 2005.

We have met every six weeks, and our main work over that time has been to endeavour to secure the four new allotments sites and see that they are up and running.

[image: image2.wmf]To this end we have been in regular contact with SDCC, written letters and made many contacts with the relevant departments.

The delays in getting the sites started have been a concern but, at the time of writing, all except Friarstown have been opened, with new agreements signed.  

We have also been involved in promoting allotments generally and the demand for plots seems to be growing yearly. We have received contact from many individuals who would like to start an allotment but do not know where to get information.

Fingal County Council closed its waiting list in March - there are over 200 people waiting for an allotment there. We have supported the efforts there to have more new allotments sites opened. The latest news is that Fingal County Council looks good, - it has decided to re-open the waiting list and it is planning to set up more locally based sites and develop some allotments in parks.

Looking ahead to the future, we have been considering what the role for the Association will be. Clearly, a new structure will be needed to achieve effective representation for allotment holders from each of the new sites. When this happens, there may still be a need for an “umbrella” allotments body covering the whole SDCC area.  The committee have also identified the need for an association to continue to campaign for allotments. 

In view of the delays in moving into the new sites, the committee has decided to defer this year’s AGM, which will now be held on Monday 18th September. Then, the membership as a whole will need to make decisions about the Association’s future. We urge you to keep this date free and come to the AGM so that you can make your voice heard.

 

Meanwhile, as gardeners first and foremost, have an enjoyable and productive season! 
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Michael Fox

News

[image: image4.wmf]Tymon Park Allotments are now completed and under occupation, thanks to the work of South Dublin County Council Parks and other staff. Several Association members, amongst others, are well stuck in. Stuck being the operative word as things are a bit muddy in places but as the digging and rotovating gets under way the soil is drying out a bit. Some allotmenteers are using raised beds, which helps as well. The thirteen plots vary in size from 59m2 to over 120m2 and there is a charge of €40 each for the year.

The Council has constructed some tidy fencing around each of the plots and hoses are working at several locations around the site. Security-wise, we should be well catered for as the site is located right up beside the Park Depot and is overlooked by staff apartments. There is a strong fence all around and access is by key-holding allotmenteers and relevant staff only.

You may notice some brightly painted raised beds in the first site as you come in the gate. This plot is given over to the Council’s Environmental Awareness Officer, Máire Ní Dhomhnaill, who hopes to use it for educational purposes in conjunction with local schools – a very worthy exercise. 
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[image: image6.wmf]Being in a wonderful large park such as Tymon means that we don’t miss out on the range of wildlife that we had become accustomed to in Kishogue. There are foxes, badgers, lots of rabbits (though the plots are well fenced against these) and a wide variety of birds.  Parts of the park have been left semi-wild as well, including meadows and hedgerows full of native species. The former Tymon Lane which runs down the middle of the park past the allotments site is full of hawthorn in bloom at the moment.


National Allotments Week

August 14th - 20th
A week [in the UK] to promote the awareness and availability of allotments both locally and nationally and to show the public and the local authorities the strength of support and interest for the heritage of allotment culture.

Following the very successful National Allotments Week in 2005, amateur gardeners are again being called on to further successfully raise the profile of allotment gardening, by supporting National Allotments Week in 2006. National Allotments Week is now promoted by the National Allotment Gardens Trust in partnership with the National Society of Allotment and Leisure Gardeners. 

The initiative, from 14th - 20th August, aims to promote awareness of allotments, both locally and nationally.

[image: image7.wmf]National Allotment Gardens Trust wishes to encourage as many to garden as possible, which brings benefits to health, education and community well-being. The initiative is also designed to highlight the benefits of allotment gardening culture to councils across the United Kingdom who are at present not providing or not presently able to provide, this invaluable community resource.

Perhaps such a week could be celebrated in Ireland in the near future.

What to be doing now

Plant out runner beans and French beans – or you can still sow them as late as mid June and get a good crop. Put grass cuttings a few weeks old around the plants to help conserve heat and moisture.

[image: image8.wmf]Plant out courgettes, putting plenty of compost in the hole first and watering and liquid-feeding well when in place.

Start growing comfrey to make a liquid fertilizer from the leaves when they mature.

[image: image9.wmf]Newlands Garden Centre, Newlands Cross, Clondalkin,  has a good selection of vegetable plants if anyone wants to get ahead in planting out their plot in a hurry and doesn’t have the plants grown from seed. These include:

Tomatoes –

   Tumbling Tom
   €1.99 each

   Gardener’s Delight
   €1.50 each

   Moneymaker
   €1.50 each

   Beef Steak

   €1.99 each

   Golden Sunrise
   €1.99 each

   Supersweet

   €1.99 each

Sweet Corn

   €2.50 for about 4/5

Courgette

   €2.50 each

Marrow

   €2.50 each

Cabbage –  

   Durham early
   €4.50 for 12

   Round

   €3.99 for 9

   Greyhound

   €3.99 for 9

   Red


   €3.99 for 9

Lettuce – 

   Red/Iceberg

   €3.99 for 9

   Little Gem

   €4.50 for 8

Broccoli

   €2.99 for 6

Brussels sprouts
   €2.99 for 6

Cauliflower

   €3.99 for 9

Cucumber (greenhouse) €2.50 each

Pumpkin

   €2.50 each

Melon


   €2.50 each

Celery


   €2.99 for 6

Leeks


   €2.99 for 12+

Kohl Rabi

   €2.99 for 6

French beans

   €2.50 for about 6

Jalapenos (hot pepper)   €2.50 each

Sweet Pepper

   €2.50 each

Spinach can be planted now and every few weeks during the summer for a continuous summer. Choose varieties such as Spokane or Cezanne which are slower to bolt. It grows very easily and thinnings and baby leaves can be used in salads. Water well during dry spells or it may bolt.

Try perpetual spinach either, which is hardy so lasts later, can be harvested continually and is even less likely to bolt.

[image: image10.wmf]For something a bit different and quick-growing try Raab Cima di rapa (or ‘Broccoletto’ or rapini). It has a slightly bitter taste and produces small broccoli-like florets. The leaves are edible too. This particular variety of Raab matures in about eight weeks so it’s great for anyone a bit behind with their planting at the moment.

Maincrop ‘wrinkled’ peas can be sown now. Make sure to protect seedlings from birds etc. with netting or twiggy sticks.

A word of warning – be sure to harden off plants grown under cover. Use a cold frame or even double-layered fleece. At time of writing there was even snow forecast for Scotland so it can be quite cold at night still.
In the Meejia

Our Chairperson, Michael Fox, was featured in the Sunday Tribune of 23rd April, talking about the new Tymon Park site and other development, on page three of all places! Don’t worry, he wasn’t revealing too much flesh!

Michael also had articles about allotments in the March and the May-July editions of ‘Local Planet’, an environmental newspaper.

Gardener on the Ditch
I read recently that the character of a person can be told by looking at their allotment - so I had a good dispassionate look at my own. Some empty flower pots lying around, several pieces of wood left over from a small raised bed, a broken - handled rake that I did not think anyone would steal if I did not bother to take it home - all left lying where they fell. So the first insight, - untidiness. No argument there. 

The second noticeable feature is the seed-sowing and general planning which seems to happen from walls and fences inwards; in other words a reaction to the boundaries and what is already there rather than striking bravely into uncharted territory. Truth to tell I've noticed this pattern in my garden at home also, where all looks well but there is the result of a certain hollowness in the middle. Could this indicate a certain passivity, a waiting for the main event which does not happen. Me, my allotment, and my sad, sad life! 


Psychiatrists and counsellors do not probe too much too soon, and it is all getting a little painful, so let us take a look at others. I observe preparation, preparation, preparation and an admirable delay of gratification. There is a lengthy picking out of stones (impediments?) the fortitude of hiring rotovators (motivators?) Long continuous lines of seeds are sown, beautifully marked by sticks at either end. Bean-poles and supports never fall over, no matter how hard the wind. Do not these indicate single-mindedness, clarity, and no second thoughts? I'm sure their owner's kitchens are pristine and there are no palpitations over mislaid credit-cards. 

In case this sounds dismissive I would like to say that I am wildly admiring, but the opposite way has much to recommend it also. Those little brightly coloured packets are difficult to resist, promising perfection, and with a somewhat chaotic layout there is always the possibility and usually the actuality of another horticultural triumph. Patches of annuals between the vegetables bring in pollinators and both flowers and insects seem so happy and active, who would not be filled with joy to have brought them all together.

Those plots which are managed by more than one gardener could be the occasion of a very comprehensive analysis best undertaken by the individuals themselves. Does one continually over-ride the other? Are patches of annual flowers dismissed as too girly and a waste of productive space? Best not to go there. 

Then there is the big question of raised beds - the jury is still out on raised beds. What you see is what you get. They are easy to maintain certainly, and efficient certainly. They appear to be filled relatively quickly and there is no more room, no more possibilities, just a bit of weeding and then harvesting. Nigella Lawson says that there is a sadness that comes over one in the evening when one realises that for that day there will be no more eating. Surely there is a tristesse that plot-holders feel when we realise that it is too late for more seedsowing.

Hester Levinge Scott
Some useful resources:
Magazines – 

Kitchen Garden (monthly, Easons)

Grow Your Own (monthly, Easons)

Amateur Gardening (weekly, Easons)

Garden News (weekly, Tesco’s)

Organic Matters (quarterly, Easons)

Organic Gardening (monthly, Easons)

Websites – 

www.theorganiccentre.ie
www.digmyplot.co.uk
www.nsalg.org.uk  (National Society of Allotments and Leisure Gardeners, UK)
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The South Dublin Allotments Association can be contacted via Michael Fox, email: michaelfox@eircom.ie, or Hester Levinge Scott, email: hesterls@eircom.net. 

The allotment sites are managed by the Development Department of South Dublin County Council, ph:01-4149000

